CITY OF KENT, OHIO

CITY COUNCIL =320 S. DEPEYSTER STREET mKENT, OHIO 44240 m 330-678-8007

QHIO

Wednesday, May 19, 2021
CDBG Public Hearing #2
Regular City Council Meeting

Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, this meeting will be held virtually using the Zoom platform and
live streamed on the City of Kent YouTube Channel.

AGENDA

7:25 P.M. Public Hearing: On May 5, 2021, notice was given that the Kent City Council will
conduct the second of two required public hearings to allow for public comment and questions
on the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program Year (PY) 2021 Action Plan and
2020-2024 CDBG Consolidated Plan.

Board of Control Immediately Following Public Hearing
7:30 P.M. Regular Council Meeting

1. Roll Call
2. Opening Remarks and Pledge of Allegiance (Mr. Amrhein)
3. Approval of Minutes

3.1 Regular City Council Meeting of April 21, 2021
3.2 Joint Franklin Township/City Council Meeting May 5, 2021

4. Communications

4.1 Public Comment
4.1.1 Anyone wishing to address Council must submit their written comments to
the Clerk of Council at councilclerk@kent-ohio.org by 4:30 p.m. on the day
of the meeting. If also requesting to speak at the meeting, comments are
limited to three (3) minutes.

4.2 Written Communication (All placed on file in the Clerk of Council’s office)

4.2.1 Email from Councilman John Kuhar regarding parking for senior citizens
visiting Dr. Robert Smuts Chiropractic Practice received on April 21, 2021
and forwarded to Council.
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4.2.2

4.2.3

4.2.4

4.2.5

4.2.6

4.2.7

4.2.8

4.2.9

4.2.10

4211

Transfer Liquor License request received April 26, 2021 from Kent Fuel and
Minimart, Inc. located at 1337 S. Water Street to 1337 Water Street Inc. located
at the same address. Chief Shearer had no objections.

Planning Commission Agenda and Staff Report for the May 4, 2021 meeting
received on April 27, 2021.

Email from Rick Hawksley regarding the West Side Fire Station Roof received
and forwarded to Council on April 28, 2021.

Affidavit of Petitioner's Committee regarding a Sensible Marihuana Ordinance
received April 29, 2021. A copy was forwarded to Council on May 3, 2021.
2020 Annual Report of the Kent Police Department received and forwarded to
Council on May 3, 2021.

Letter from Julie Kenworthy, Director of the Kent Historical Society, regarding its
Trustees voting against an architectural change to the West Side Fire Station
was received and forwarded to Council on May 3, 2021.

Standing Rock Cemetery Board of Trustees Minutes from the April 8, 2021.
meeting and Agenda for the May 13, 2021 meeting received on May 4, 2021.
Planning Commission Agenda and Staff Report for the May 18, 2021 meeting
received on May 10, 2021.

Board of Health meeting agenda and statistical report for the May 11, 2021
meeting and the minutes from the April 13, 2021 meeting received on May 11,
2021.

Notice from the Board of Elections concerning the new capability to
electronically file Resolutions of Necessity, Auditor’s Certification and
Resolutions to Proceed received on May 11, 2021 and forwarded to Council and
Administration.

4.3 City Manager’'s Report

5. Standing Committees & Legislation

5.1 Committee of the Whole (Mayor Fiala)

5.1.1 Committee Meeting Minute Approval: NONE
5.1.2 Action Recommended: NONE

5.2 Community Development (Kuhar/Rosenberg)

5.2.1 Committee Meeting Minute Approval: May 5, 2021
5.2.2 Action Recommended: NONE
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5.2.3 Draft No. 2021- 045 AN ORDINANCE APPROVING A REQUEST FOR
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT BLOCK GRANT (CDBG) ASSISTANCE FOR
FISCAL YEAR 2021 UNDER TITLE | OF THE HOUSING AND COMMUNITY
DEVELOPMENT ACT OF 1974, AS AMENDED, INCLUDING THE PY2021
ANNUAL ACTION PLAN AND AUTHORIZING THE EXECUTION AND FILING
OF THE PY2021 ANNUAL ACTION PLAN, INCLUDING RELATED
CERTIFICATIONS, AND UPON AWARDING OF THE GRANT, AUTHORIZING
APPROPRIATION OF FUNDS AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY
(Authorized)

5.3 Health & Safety Committee (Amrhein/Sidoti)

5.3.1 Committee Meeting Minute Approval: NONE
5.3.2 Action Recommended: NONE

5.3.3 Draft No. 2021-046 A RESOLUTION BY THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF
KENT, OHIO STRONGLY OPPOSING ANY EFFORT BY THE STATE OF OHIO
TO ABOLISH THE LOCAL KENT CITY HEALTH DEPARTMENT, WHICH HAS
PROVEN INVALUABLE IN PROTECTING THE HEALTH, SAFETY, AND
WELFARE OF THE ENTIRE CITY AND SURROUNDING COMMUNITIES
DURING A TIME OF GLOBAL PANDEMIC, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY
(Unauthorized)

5.4 Land Use Committee (Ferrara/Schafer)

5.4.1 Committee Meeting Minute Approval: NONE
5.4.2 Action Recommended: NONE

5.5 Streets, Sidewalks and Utilities (Sidoti/Wallach)

5.5.1 Committee Meeting Minute Approval: May 5, 2021
5.5.2 Action Recommended:

1) Authorize the license agreement for outdoor seating at 211 Franklin Ave.

5.5.3 Draft No. 2021-047 AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE CITY MANAGER, OR
HIS DESIGNEE, TO ENTER INTO A LICENSE AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE
CITY OF KENT AND THE TULIPS, LLC TO CONSTRUCT, MAINTAIN AND
OPERATE AN OUTDOOR PATIO AT 211 FRANKLIN AVENUE, AND DECLARING
AN EMERGENCY (Authorized)
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5.6 Finance Committee (DeLeone/Wallach)

5.6.1 Committee Meeting Minute Approval: May 5, 2021
5.6.2 Action Recommended:

1) Proceed with the project of a pitched roof on the West Side Fire Station

2) Authorize the surplus City Property Sale, Auction or Trade In

3) Extend the moratorium on the City match of development fees through August
30, 2021

5.6.3 Draft No. 2021-048 AN ORDINANCE AUTHORIZING THE TRADE IN /
AUCTION/ DISPOSAL OF VEHICLES, LARGE EQUIPMENT AND TRAILERS NOT
NEEDED FOR MUNICIPAL PURPOSES, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY
(Authorized)

5.6.4 Draft No. 2021-049 AN ORDINANCE AMENDING ORDINANCE 2021-004 TO
EXTEND IMPOSING A TEMPORARY MORATORIUM ON THE APPLICABILITY
OF SECTION 1191.13 OF CHAPTER 1191, TITLED “CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT
FUND; MATCHING AMOUNT” AS IT PERTAINS TO THE CITY'S OBLIGATION
TO MATCH DEVELOPER FEES PAID INTO THE PARKS AND RECREATION
DEVELOPMENT FUND UNTIL AUGUST 30, 2021, AND DECLARING AN
EMERGENCY (Authorized)

5.6.5 Draft No. 2021-050 AN ORDINANCE ACCEPTING FOUR (4) DONATIONS AND
ONE (1) GRANT TOTALING $3,140.00 TO THE CITY OF KENT FOR THE
CHIMNEY SWIFT PROJECT, AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY (Unauthorized)

Unfinished Business

New Business
Councilmembers’ Comments
Mayor’s Report

Adjournment

Posted May 12, 2021 | Amy Wilkens, Clerk of Council | Visit http://www.kentohio.org for up to the minute Agenda Amendments

Any person who requires an auxiliary aid or service for effective communication or a modification of policies and procedures to participate in any
City or City Council public meeting or event should contact the Clerk of Council at 330-676-7555 or councilclerk@kent-ohio.org. Any request for
auxiliary aid or other accommodation should be made as soon as possible, but no later than forty-eight hours prior to the event.
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My name is Paula Treckel.
I live at 1244 Woodhill Drive, Kent, OH.
I have been a resident of Kent for over 60 years.

I am a professionally trained historian, who recently retired after 35 years as
Professor of American History from Allegheny College in Meadville, PA.

Since my retirement, | have become deeply involved in the preservation of Kent’s
neighborhoods and its historic structures.

What brings me here today? The future of Kent’s West Side Fire Station.

Why? Because this building is an important structure in our City’s history and
deserves preservation. And you, as Council, have been leaders in your support of
preservation in the City of Kent.

The West Side Fire Station was designed by famed Architect Charles Kistler. Itis
ONE of only TWO structures designed by Kistler, still owned by the City of Kent. The
other Kistler structure that the City owns is what was once the City’s only Fire
Station, builtin 1922. Buried beneath decades of horribly designed renovations and
ugly additions, that structure now serves as Kent’s City Hall.

Why is it important to preserve the historical integrity of this last, City-owned
Kistler structure? A History lesson...

Charles Kistler was born in 1885 in Newton Falls, OH. A native son of Portage
County, poverty demanded that he leave school before he entered high school. His
life is truly a “boot strap” tale, the story of a “self-made man.”

Kistler was drawn to the building trades. As a young man, he worked every job in
construction. His knowledge of each phase of the construction process stood him in
good stead as he eventually became an architect, learning his craft through
apprenticeship.

When Kistler applied for his license from the Board of Examiners of Architects from
the State of Ohio in 1932, he had been a practicing architect for nearly 20 years. He
was one of the first licensed architects in the State of Ohio, the first registered
Architect in the City of Kent, and, we believe, the first person without a high school
diploma ever to receive his license in the State.

Moving to Kent in 1915, Kistler began a successful career as the City’s most prolific
architect. The list of his designs is long and still growing as we continue to
document his work. From modest homes to country estates, from factory buildings
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to courthouses, from schools to movie theatres, his range as an architect was wide
and deep. And the “language” of styles that he used was rich, as well.

The gothic facade of the Kent Theatre, the Moroccan influence in the Ferrara Market,
the Tudor revival style of the beloved Captain Brady’s Café and the tragically
destroyed Robin Hood Inn. You are all familiar with the original Kent High School,
now Davey Elementary School, and the elegant L. N. Gross factory building which
Council granted historic status to aid its preservation and reconstruction.

Charles Kistler’s finger prints are on countless major buildings in Kent’s historic
center; his blue prints gave them life.

The West Side Fire Station, designed by Kistler in 1949 is a modest building, crafted
to effortlessly fold into the neighborhood that it serves. Designed in the
International Style, its “rational construction” includes the use of brick, concrete,
steel, and cubist forms. A FLAT ROOF is a KEY design element of this mid century
modern style. The structure has served our City well for nearly three quarters of a
century, and...now it requires a new roof.

The City only requested bids be submitted for construction of a Gabled Roof for the
West Side Fire Station. Why? Why not embrace Charles Kistler’s original design and
request bids for a Flat Roof for the structure?

Like Kistler’'s much-mourned Robin Hood Inn, the West Side Fire Station stands
outside of the boundaries of Kent’s “Historic Overlay District.” These boundaries, for
no apparent reason, diverge from those mapped by Chambers, Murphy & Burge
Restoration Architects, commissioned to create them by the City of Kent.
Consequently, this Kistler building is vulnerable to random alteration, even
destruction, with no consideration of its historic value to the City of Kent.

Council, YOU now control the fate of the West Side Fire Station. In the past, you
have taken a leadership role in preserving many of our City’s historic structures.

We ask you now to preserve architect Charles Kistler’s flat roof design for the West
Side Fire Station.

Thank you.
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My name is Dave Sommers. | am an architect. My office was in downtown Kent for 37 years. |
would like to comment on the current West Side Fire station renovation. | am the last architect
of record for the small 1990’s addition to the north of the fire station prior to the current
renovation. That addition has a sloped, shingled roof which was done at the request of the then
city manager. Had | known then what | know now that the existing building is a wonderful
example of Charles Kistler’s work of that era, | would have protested more strenuously the
instructions to add a sloped roof to that addition.

| believe that you as a City should hold yourselves to a higher responsibility than you hold the
public. That building should remain with a flat roof to retain the integrity of the original design.
Many of you have heard inhabitants of the city voice their sorrow and despair that the building
on the corner of main and water has, since the 1960’s, been clad in green glass, covering up a
wealth of historic details. Maybe many of you have felt the same way. Why was it done? It was
done because that was what was in vogue at the time and because it was the least expensive
route. Putting it back today would be very expensive and unfortunately a portion of the historic
details under the glass have been likely permanently destroyed.

The common perception is that all flat roofs leak. If a flat roof is installed correctly and
maintained, it will outlast a sloped shingled roof. You have a good architect on board for this
renovation. Ted Manfrass is very capable of specifying a quality flat roof membrane.

| respectfully request that you please consider retaining the flat roof of the West Side Fire
Station.
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THE CITY OF KENT, OHIO
SPECIAL JOINT COUNCIL MEETING WITH FRANKLIN TOWNSHIP TRUSTEES
WEDNESDAY, MAY 5, 2021

At 7:00 p.m., Mayor Jerry T. Fiala called the SPECIAL JOINT COUNCIL MEETING WITH
FRANKLIN TOWNSHIP TRUSTEES to order. Roll call was taken.

PRESENT: Mr. Jack Amrhein, Mr. Michael DeLeone, Mr. Garret Ferrara, Mr. John
Kuhar, Ms. Gwen Rosenberg, Ms. Heidi Shaffer, Mr. Roger Sidoti, Mr.
Robin Turner, Ms. Tracy Wallach.

ALSO PRESENT: Mr. Jerry T. Fiala, Mayor and President of Council; Ms. Ann Hanna,
Franklin Township Trustee; Mr. Keith Benjamin, Franklin Township
Trustee; Mr. Scott Swan, Franklin Township Trustee; Mr. Dave Ruller, City
Manager; Ms. Hope Jones, Law Director; Mr. Jim Bowling, City Engineer;
Ms. Rhonda Hall, Finance Director; Ms. Melanie Baker, Public Service
Director; Police Chief Nick Shearer; Fire Chief John Tosko; Mr. Gary
Bishop, IT Manager, Ms. Joan Seidel, Health Commissioner; Ms. Angela
Manley, Parks and Recreation Director; Mr. Tom Wilke, Economic
Development Director and Ms. Amy Wilkens Clerk of Council.

Mayor Fiala welcomed everyone to tonight’s meeting.

MOTION TO APPOINT LEO LUX AS AN AT LARGE TRUSTEE OF THE STANDING ROCK
CEMETERY made by Mr. Benjamin, seconded by Mr. Deleone and carried by a voice vote of
12-0.

Mayor Fiala said next there needed to be a discussion on Joint Resolution 2021-042 regarding the
millage increase.

Mr. Benjamin said they have asked for an increase in the millage due to the excellent work that is
done at the cemetery and the pay which is $4 below the national average for cemetery workers. He
referenced a statement that was given to Council members prior to the meeting which outlines
the reason for the modest increase. There has not been a raise since 2013. Mr. Benjamin also
added the cemetery is looking into if CARES Act funding could be used. The Board is very proud
of the work done by its workers, much of the work being done on Saturdays. The increase in
the millage will help with repair of the roads, waterlines, and tree maintenance.

Mr. DeLeone said he voted for this increase because it is needed.

Ms. Shaffer Bish clarified the process of bringing this forward, and if the tax payers NOT vote on
this. This was confirmed by Mr. DeLeone and Mr. Benjamin.

Ms. Shaffer Bish asked for a $100,000 house what it would cost. Ms. Rhonda Hall clarified the
process of the City contributing almost $200,000 to the cemetery and Franklin Township would
do the same. She confirmed this would not affect the tax payers, but would come from the City’s
and Franklin Township’s budget. This request is asking for almost an additional $80,000. If the
assessment values of properties increase, so does the amount that is contributed to the cemetery.
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Ms. Rhonda Hall continued by adding the last increase was done in 2017 and went into effect in
2018. Mr. Ferrara asked if the increase was done for the cemetery and Ms. Hall confirmed this.

Mr. Kuhar reviewed the hourly wage increases, which he said look reasonable. He asked if there
IS some way to meet the wage increases without increasing the millage drastically.

Mr. Benjamin said the last time the millage was raised, they asked for a .1 increase and today they
are asking for a .2 increase. Mr. Benjamin said they would even be agreeable to increase by .1 if a
.2 increase cannot be done. Mr. Benjamin said that due to the COVID-19 pandemic, the amount
of burials has remained constant, the difference being there have been a lot more cremations which
brings in less money.

Mr. Kuhar asked if a compromise could be done by increasing the price in cremations.

Mr. Benjamin said the rates of cremations have not been raised since 2013, so perhaps a
combination of both a raise in rates and a millage increase could work. A discussion continued
about outpricing and location preference for burials.

Mr. Sidoti asked what a.1 millage increase would look like. Ms. Hall clarified the increase in the
cost to the City would be anywhere from $40- 45,000. Ms. Hall said if the assessed property values
increase, it would go up even more.

Mr. Ferrara asked if the money is collected from property taxes and put into the City’s General
Fund. Ms. Hall said it could go into other funds as well, wherever they have it stipulated to go. He
asked if those dollars are earmarked. She said it is already included in the budget in the
Governmental Section.

Mr. Ferrara asked about pricing at the cemetery and where people choose to be buried. He asked
if they should try a millage increase and price increase to see if that would help. Mr. DeLeone said
they have talked about raising their pricing but they are very cognizant of what other cemeteries
in the area are charging.

Mr. Ferrara asked about seasonal employee pay and if we can hire locally. Mr. Benjamin said all
things being equal, they try to hire local.

Mr. Turner asked Ms. Rhonda Hall about the implications from the housing boom and property
taxes. He also wanted to know from the cemetery board any implications to the function of the
cemetery.

Mr. Benjamin said their services will remain as high as they have been because of its dedicated
staff.

Mr. Turner asked how “backing down” the funding would affect operations.

THE CITY OF KENT, OHIO

SPECIAL JOINT COUNCIL MEETING WITH FRANKLIN TOWNSHIP TRUSTEES
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Mr. DelLeone added the roads are in terrible shape and the items needing funding were outlined in
the attachment to the agenda. He said they may be able to keep up with the tree removal, but the
roads and other items may take a hit.

Mr. Turner asked Ms. Hall if the next property tax evaluation increases, would that benefit the
cemetery. She said it would, when taxes increase, an additional contribution would increase from
the City.

Ms. Rosenberg asked if the millage being discussed pays the wage increases. She asked why there
are two separate motions to consider. Mr. DeLeone said the employees are not employed by the
City. Mayor Fiala added this is brought to this meeting every year for City Council and the Franklin
Township Trustees to decide.

MOTION TO APPROVE A .100 MILLAGE INCREASE MADE BY Mr. Kuhar, SECONDED
by Mr. Benjamin and CARRIED by a voice vote of 12-0.

MOTION TO AUTHORIZE DRAFT Nos. 2021-042, 2021-043 and 2021-044 made by Mr.
DeLeone, seconded by Mr. Kuhar, and CARRIED by a voice vote of 12-0.

AMENDED JOINT RESOLUTION NO. 2021-042: A JOINT RESOLUTION OF THE
BOARD OF TRUSTEES OF FRANKLIN TOWNSHIP AND THE COUNCIL OF THE CITY
OF KENT, OHIO, PURSUANT TO OHIO REVISED CODE SECTION 759.34 DETERMINING
THAT THE RATE OF TAXES TO BE LEVIED UPON ALL THE TAXABLE PROPERTY OF
SAID MUNICIPALITY AND SAID TOWNSHIP FOR CEMETERY PURPOSES FOR THE
TAX YEAR OF 2021 SHALL BE AND HEREBY IS FIXED IN AN AMOUNT EQUAL TO .60
MILLS FOR THE CITY OF KENT AND .60 MILLS FOR FRANKLIN TOWNSHIP, AND
DECLARING AN EMERGENCY was read by title only by Clerk Wilkens per Mayor Fiala’s
request.

MOTION TO SUSPEND THE THREE READINGS made by Mr. DeLeone and seconded by Mr.
Sidoti. On Roll call, voting “Yes”: Mr. Amrhein, Mr. DeLeone, Mr. Ferrara, Mr. Kuhar, Ms.
Rosenberg, Ms. Shaffer, Mr. Sidoti, Mr. Turner, Ms. Wallach, Ms. Hanna, Mr. Benjamin, Mr.
Swan. The Motion CARRIED by a roll call vote of 12-0.

MOTION TO ADOPT DRAFT No. 2021-042 made by Mr. Kuhar and  seconded by Mr.
DeLeone. On Roll call, voting “Yes”: Mr. Amrhein, Mr. DeLeone, Mr. Ferrara, Mr. Kuhar, Ms.
Rosenberg, Ms. Shaffer, Mr. Sidoti, Mr. Turner, Ms. Wallach, Ms. Hanna, Mr. Benjamin, Mr.
Swan. The Motion CARRIED by a roll call vote of 12-0.

JOINT RESOLUTION No. 2021-042 PASSED as stated by Clerk Wilkens.

JOINT RESOLUTION No. 2021-043: AJOINT RESOLUTION APPOINTING LEO LUX, AN
AT-LARGE TRUSTEE, TO THE STANDING ROCK CEMETERY BOARD OF TRUSTEES,
IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE PROVISIONS OF THE OHIO REVISED CODE SECTION
759.36, EFFECTIVE JANUARY 1, 2022 AND ENDING DECEMBER 31, 2024, AND
DECLARING AN EMERGENCY was read by title only by Clerk Wilkens per Mayor Fiala’s
request.
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MOTION TO SUSPEND THE THREE READINGS made by Mr. Kuhar and seconded by Mr.
Kuhar. On Roll call, voting “Yes”: Mr. Ferrara, Mr. Kuhar, Ms. Rosenberg, Ms. Shaffer, Mr.
Sidoti, Mr. Turner, Ms. Wallach, Ms. Hanna, Mr. Swan, Mr. Amrhein. The Motion CARRIED
by a roll call vote of 12-0.

MOTION TO ADOPT DRAFT No. 2021-043 made by Mr. DeLeone and seconded by Mr. Kuhar.
On Roll call, voting “Yes”: Mr. Ferrara, Mr. Kuhar, Ms. Rosenberg, Ms. Shaffer, Mr. Sidoti, Mr.
Turner, Ms. Wallach, Ms. Hanna, Mr. Benjamin, Mr. Swan, Mr. Amrhein. The Motion CARRIED
by a roll call vote of 12-0.

JOINT RESOLUTION No. 2021-043 PASSED as stated by Clerk Wilkens.

JOINT RESOLUTION No. 2021-044: A JOINT RESOLUTION GRANTING SALARY AND
HOURLY PAY RAISES TO THE PERSONNEL OF THE STANDING ROCK CEMETERY,
AND DECLARING AN EMERGENCY. was read by title only by Clerk Wilkens per Mayor
Fiala’s request.

MOTION TO SUSPEND THE THREE READINGS made by Mr. Kuhar and seconded by Mr.
DeLeone. On Roll call, voting “Yes”: Mr. Ferrara, Mr. Kuhar, Ms. Rosenberg, Ms. Shaffer, Mr.
Sidoti, Mr. Turner, Ms. Wallach, Ms. Hanna, Mr. Benjamin, Mr. Swan, Mr. Amrhein, Mr.
DeLeone. The Motion CARRIED by a roll call vote of 12-0.

MOTION TO ADOPT DRAFT No. 2021-044 made by Mr. Kuhar and seconded by Mr. DelLeone.
On Roll call, voting “Yes”: Mr. Ferrara, Mr. Kuhar, Ms. Rosenberg, Ms. Shaffer, Mr. Sidoti, Mr.
Turner, Ms. Wallach, Ms. Hanna, Mr. Benjamin, Mr. Swan, Mr. Amrhein, Mr. DeLeone. The
Motion CARRIED by a roll call vote of 12-0.

Ms. Shaffer Bish said the salary issue is important and this is a question of fairness.
JOINT RESOLUTION No. 2021-044 PASSED as stated by Clerk Wilkens.

Mr. Ferrara said the cemetery is an asset to the City and the Township and is something to be proud
of and worth putting resources toward.

The Special Joint meeting adjourned at 7:38 p.m.

Amy Wilkens Jerry T. Fiala
Clerk of Council Mayor and President of Council
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Finance Committee Meeting Minutes
The City of Kent, Ohio
Wednesday, May 5, 2021

Due to the COVID-19 pandemic, this meeting was held virtually using the Zoom platform and
was live streamed on the City of Kent YouTube Channel.

Chair DeLeone called the Finance Committee of Kent City Council to order at 7:39 p.m.

PRESENT: Mr. Jack Amrhein, Mr. Michael DelLeone, Mr. Garret Ferrara, Mr. John
Kuhar, Ms. Gwen Rosenberg, Ms. Heidi Shaffer, Mr. Roger Sidoti, Mr.
Robin Turner, Ms. Tracy Wallach

ALSO PRESENT: Mr. Jerry T. Fiala, Mayor and President of Council; Mr. Dave Ruller, City
Manager; Ms. Hope Jones, Law Director; Mr. Jim Bowling, City Engineer;
Ms. Rhonda Hall, Finance Director; Ms. Melanie Baker, Public Service
Director; Police Chief Nick Shearer; Fire Chief John Tosko; Mr. Gary
Bishop, IT Manager, Ms. Joan Seidel, Health Commissioner; Ms. Angela
Manley, Parks and Recreation Director; Mr. Tom Wilke, Economic
Development Director and Ms. Amy Wilkens Clerk of Council.

There were three (3) items on the Agenda.

1. West Side Fire Station Roof

Mr. DeLeone said the first item on the agenda is a discussion on a pitched versus flat roof on the
West Side First Station.

Mr. Ruller said we are back to talk tonight about the roof, a topic that was first discussed six
years ago. He wants all to know there has been a lot of thought and discussion in all aspects of
this and doesn’t want anyone to think this has been a rushed job. The prominent issue related to
the roof is related to its historical relevance. He said the City is a big fan of historic preservation
and is proud of the fact it’s one of a select few communities in Ohio that has gone through the
certification process and its efforts to save buildings. In no part are we in any way trying to
diminish these. There are three areas that needed to be addressed as staff: 1) historical value, 2)
stewardship of public dollars and 3) the functional value of the structure to those who live and
work in the building. All three of these factors were considered in total which led to the decision
of constructing a pitched roof.

Ms. Melanie Baker said she was marked this evening to go over the history of the decision-
making process that went into this decision. She provided a detailed account of those involved
in the initial and ongoing discussions over the past six years. A request was made to Council in
2016 for funding approval, and approximately $450,000 was approved for the project, and a
contract was entered into with Corcoran as the architect. From the very beginning, a sloped roof
was requested by staff and designed by the architect. Long term maintenance and the needs of



the fire fighters were key considerations in making the decision on the design. The peaked roof
would also provide space for the HVAC units, which currently sit outside on top of the current
flat roof. In 2017 we changed architects, and in 2019 received Building Department approval.
November 5, 2019 opened the bids, only received one bid which was over the estimate and were
unable to award. We reviewed the cost of the project, went back to Council for approval for
more funding and was approved. In February 2020 the Architecture Review Board requested to
look at this and a motion was made to preserve the original architecture of the building with a
flat roof. She took this information back to the Fire Chief, staff and architect to review. An
environmental study was conducted regarding the excessive moisture in the living space of the
station. After a lengthy review of the needs of the personnel, the cost of the roof and additional
expenses of a change in design plus added expense for a new HVAC system it was agreed by
the Chief, the Department and those involved that staying the course was the most financially
response to save tax payer dollars and the health and safety of its personnel. March 2020 it was
put on hold due to the COVID 19 pandemic and in 2021 the drawings were finalized. A redesign
of the roof would cost the City an additional $12,000-15,000. March 2021, we went out to bid
and received a bid which was approximately 5% less than the architects estimate. A very serious
consideration of what was proposed by the Architectural Review Board was given but we do feel
that due to the financial responsibility to the residents, we need to look at using the pitched roof.

Fire Chief Tosko added he appreciates all points of view but speaks specifically for his
firefighters and the stewardship of the budget. A fire department has very specific needs to be
housed in, including location and function. It has to be low maintenance and durable.
Maintenance of the station has been in every conversation since the beginning and is one of his
concerns. The station is in a heavily treed residential location with a lot of leaves and branches
landing on the roof which require removal by hand. Ice and snow build up in the winter which
requires removal to help with drainage. There is a high rate of mold in the building due to high
moisture levels. There are issues with constant leaking in the building and there is asbestos
present in the flat roof assembly. He is worried about continued leakage in the flat roof to affect
the asbestos and enter in the atmosphere. He needs to look at the overall picture to make it as
maintenance free and durable as possible for the health and safety of the firefighters.

Mr. Kuhar asked Ms. Baker if there is any expansion to the perimeter of this project. Ms. Baker
said there is, in the rear a small pushout is planned to meet the needs of the firefighter’s gear
maintenance. Right now, they do not have proper ventilation to get rid of carcinogens as well as
a safe and secure area for the medical equipment they carry.

Mr. Kuhar asked if the bids received for the pitched roof were designed in a way not to increase
due to increase cost of building materials. Ms. Baker said they are locked in until May 18, 2021.
Mr. Kuhar asked if they were aware that most building material has gone up at least 30-40% in
the last three to four months. Ms. Baker said they are aware of that.

Ms. Shaffer Bish asked if once the bid is accepted if they will be able to complete the project
within a reasonable time frame. Ms. Baker said they should be able to begin immediately once
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the necessary documents are signed and bonds are verified as being in place. They anticipate
construction to start mid-June with a four to five-month time period to complete.

Ms. Shaffer Bish asked if a flat roof is done, how much time that would take. Ms. Baker said
they would have to go back and have the drawings redone and anticipate that being at least a
two-month process with the changes that would be needed.

Mr. Ruller asked Chief Tosko to provide input to the importance of timing in regards to the needs
of the firefighters.

Chief Tosko said things slow down when school is not in session, so they were hoping to have
construction start in June. There may be times where the station would need to be temporarily
closed when all the equipment is moved. If this project is pushed back into the Fall, they will
begin to get busier, and the current timeline with construction starting in June would be preferred.

Ms. Wallach asked why we keep using flat roofs if they are not good. She asked if there will be
a flat roof on the new City Hall. Ms. Baker said they are looking at putting a slight pitch on the
roof of the new City Hall where it can be done.

Ms. Wallach asked if the duct work would need to be replaced whether there is a pitched roof or
a flat roof and if the inside duct work is less expensive. Ms. Baker said outside duct work would
need to be designed to be self-insulating. If inside, it would be protected from the elements.

Mayor Fiala added the view from his office in the Police Station is overlooking its flat roof.
Right now, there is a pool of water on the roof that doesn’t drain properly and is something he
sees when it rains.

Mr. Sidoti asked when the last time the roof was replaced. Ms. Baker did not have that
information. He asked if there are metal trusses with a roof placed on top and how we would
know if structurally those things are still good. Ms. Baker said they would not know if its
condition unless everything is removed.

Mr. Turner asked what the life expectancies of a flat and a pitched roof. Ms. Baker said they
looked at the cost of a pitched roof of $98,000 and a flat roof costing between $94,000 and
$113,000. A pitched roof can last anywhere from 25-50 years. The flat roof of the police
department is supposed to last 20-25 years.

Mayor Fiala said this building was built in the style of its time and was a joint building between
the township trustees and the City of Kent. Right now, there is a plague with the architect and
the history of the building to commemorate it. Streetsboro, Shalersville and Cuyahoga Falls